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BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL
Clerk: Teresa Davis 07719208444
clerk@battisfordpc.org.uk
http://www.battisfordpc.org.uk
MINUTES
of BATTISFORD PARISH COUNCIL EGM

 held at Battisford Village Hall on 27th September 2022
Present

Cllr D Wicking (Chair)

Cllr J Cook (Vice-Chair)
2 Residents

Cllr J Pope


Cllr S Zethraeus

Cllr C Nicholas


Cllr E Kerry

Cllr J Wilson


Parish Clerk T Davis

	2022/79
	MEETING ADMINISTRATION
	

	a.

b.

c.
	Chairman’s welcome & to establish any intentions of recording the meeting
Apologies for Absence – All Battisford Councillors were present, apologies were sent by both County & District Councillors
Declarations of Interest on agenda items – Cllr D Wicking advised of a non-pecuniary interest for item 82a. in respect of PROW.
	

	2022/80
a.
	To Approve the Draft Minutes of the Extraordinary Parish Council Meeting of 4th August 2022 and for the Chair to sign as a true record
Matters arising from the minutes of 4th August 2022 – none
It was Unanimously agreed for the Chair to sign the minutes following the correction of grammar, which the Chair amended before signing.
	

	2022/81
a.

2022/88

2022/81 cont
b.

c.
	PUBLIC PARTICIPATION   - For members of the public, County Councillors & District Councillors to speak
Public invited to speak

The chair asked the public attending if they wished to speak. A young resident then spoke about the email they had sent to the Parish Council. This was listed as item 88c in the agenda. The Chair confirmed this item would be discussed here.
The email was regarding the suggestion of a Skatepark to be placed in the village for the older children who no longer played in the park and who did not have access to transport, especially in the school holidays. The resident has spoken to a few friends in the village and that maybe Battisford PC would like to look into if the Skatepark is possible to do as it would help with older children getting outdoors more rather than stuck indoors. The nearest Skatepark is in Stowmarket.  The Skatepark could be multi-purpose for Scooter or Skateboard, range from 5yrs to 15yrs, maybe even adults.

A discussion took place as to where a suitable location would be in the village. The Green where the existing playground resides was suggested, along with the land by the Free Church as a youth group happens there but there doesn’t seem to be much use of the land which was an old football field. The Skatepark did not have to be large, just 2 ramps. The resident was praised for raising a valid point concerning providing facilities for older children. A Working group was suggested, also speaking to the landowners of the suggested locations would be the best starting point. Council unanimously agreed to take the resident’s suggestion forward and investigate further. Councillors will speak to the respective landowners and report back to Council at the next meeting scheduled in November.
To receive Suffolk County Council report from Cty Cllr K Oakes

A report had been emailed to Council and can be found in the addendum

To receive District Council report from Dst Cllr D Pratt

A report had been emailed to Council and can be found in the addendum
	

	2022/82
a.

b.

c.
	Chair and Councillor Reports / Updates (on the night) 
Chairman report

The Chair wanted to advise that he was recently approached by a resident landowner who advised of a planning problem. It was subsequently corrected, however the Chair felt it was a matter of concern in respect of the transition of the definitive map being made digital. The definitive map shows the acknowledged Public Rights of Way (PROW) and during this landowner’s planning application the PROW team at the County Council provided incorrect information on a public footpath to the District Council’s Planning Dept. Although the error was corrected the worry is that there is no oversight for this happening again. The Chair contacted the PROW team and is currently waiting for a formal response for how they are going to prevent these errors from happening again.

Councillor report(s) not requiring a decision
It was noted by councillors that due to large quantities of apple thefts in the village a landowner was gaining permission to shut gates on PROW overnight.

Clerk report
Resident communication

We have had communication from a resident regarding a skatepark, and this is on the agenda this evening under item 88c.
Bank(s)

This is ongoing, having had no response from Barclays a letter to the ombudsman will be written. In my search for the Parish Plan I have located some letters from 2017 that provide details on signatures that might be useful to Council.

I will need some information from Cllr Kerry to amend the current mandate held at Unity Bank to allow viewing rights for the accounts so that Cllr Kerry can review the quarterly accounts as per the proposed Financial Risk Assessment and Internal Control policies drafted for this evening’s meeting, items 85 a. & b.
Administration / Policies cont.
Following the Cemetery Management training update, draft fees and policy and topple test have been drafted for this evening’s meeting, item 86 a. & b. A review of the Data policies and procedures has also been conducted, the summary of this review is for discussion under item 85d.
Playground

I have again tried to find other companies to gain quotes and no quotes are forthcoming for maintenance. Since taking the Playground Routine Inspection course however I have found a few contacts and will also be able to prepare a list of tasks/maintenance in a format that would be ‘quotable’ for companies, as some companies that did respond would not quote without a site review first etc.

I am also in a position to draft a playground policy and the Council will need to review this and propose a suitable person to conduct the weekly or fortnightly checks and if they want to include a quarterly check. This will be prepared for the next meeting along with the results of the asset check that took place at the beginning of August. You will note that the ROSPA play inspection course was cancelled for the Play Safety course. This was due to price and venue. Including the cancellation fee, the overall costs were still less than the costs that would have been incurred had I taken the course in Huntingdon. I should receive my certificate in the next couple of weeks.
Finance cont.

Late invoices from Top Garden Services have been paid as well as the cancellation fee to prevent incurring further cost. The council have received a burial fee. The insurance renewal is due for 1st October, it is the second year of the 3yr lock in of the policy agreed last year and this is on the agenda under item 87 c.vi.

You will have seen the emails regarding the appointment of the external auditor by the SAAA for us for the next 5yrs. The SAAA was formed to ensure all councils conduct due diligence. As RFO I would recommend staying opted into this, as the council are members of NALC who were part of the team forming the SAAA and the surrounding legislation at the outset, we are also an exempt council and looking for and paying for our own external auditor (when we do not pay now) would not be in the council’s interests, this is item 87e.

Top Garden Services have provided quotes for extending their existing contract with us to encompass the grounds of the closed churchyard following the retirement of the previous gardener, this is on the agenda under item 87f.
Planning
All planning has been given a response time extension by BMSDC planning team and has been listed on the agenda for this evening.
Other items in progress with the Clerk for November:-

2nd Quarter Accounts

Budget, Online VAT reclaim

Correspondence to Power Networks and Anglian Water

Locating the historical data of the Battisford Parish Plan
	

	2022/83
a.

b. 
	SID Report & ANPR Initiative update (Cllr Cook)

SID report & update

The report can be found in the addendum. It was confirmed by Cllr Cook that high speeds seem to be coming down but the percentage of drivers driving above the speed limit remains the same. Discussions took place in respect of grabbing driver attention to the 30mph speed limit. Clerk to advise Cty Cllr Oakes and ask what could be done. Chair to mention in the next Barcliff.
ANPR update – No news
	Clerk

Chair

	2022/84
a.

b.

c.

d.

e.

f.

g.


	BMSDC PLANNING CONSULTATIONS REQUESTS RECEIVED

The Council discussed each application in turn.
DC/22/ 03948 – Application: conversion of barn and building to 1 dwelling, Barn at Gibbons Farm, Battisford
No Comment
DC/22/04108 – Application: single storey side ext, The Maples, Mill Rd, Battisford
No Comment
DC/22/04159 – Application removal of conditions: change of use and alterations to land and buildings, Moats Tye Livery, Moats Tye, Combs
No Comment
DC/22/04409 – Application: 2 storey rear ext, Woodlands Farm, Bildeston Rd, Ringshall
No Comment
DC/22/04410 – Listed building consent as per DC/22/04409

No Comment
DC/22/04394 – Listed building consent as per DC/22/04394
DC/22/04393 – Application: Solar Panels on Office Roof East & West, Bungeons Farm, Battisford Rd, Barking
Item f & g were taken together, the Parish Council Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously agreed to SUPPORT these applications.
	Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

Clerk

	2022/85
a.
b.

c.

d.
	GOVERNANCE & PROTOCOLS
To discuss draft Financial Risk Assessment 
To discuss draft Internal Control

To discuss Cemetery Fees

To discuss Data Protection Review
The Parish Council had read all the above draft policies, fees and review. It was Unanimously AGREED to accept the policies, fees and recommendations.
	Clerk

	2022/86

a.

b.

c.
	CEMETERY MATTERS

To discuss the Cemetery Fees – This was a duplicate of item 85c.
To discuss the Annual Topple Test

The 3 page Topple Test paperwork had been given to the Council prior to the meeting. The Council AGREED to move the Cemetery inspection to the same date of the annual tidy ( February), where the Topple Test could be carried out and details completed for the Clerk. The Clerk would check the topple weight.
To discuss the Churchyard Wall

It had been observed by Cllr Zethraeus that the St Mary’s Churchyard enclosing the old gravestones had a hole and that this was a flint wall. It was agreed that Cllr Zethraeus would contact the Church Warden and for the Clerk to enquire with SALC the technical details of maintenance responsibility for a Churchyard boundary wall.
	Clerk

	2022/87
a.

b.

c.
d.

e.

f.


	FINANCIAL MATTERS
To Advise Previous Payments Made after meeting of 4th August 2022
i. Top Garden Services for May (late invoice) - £216.00
ii. Top Garden Services for June (late invoice) - £216.00

iii. Clerk Wages August - £304.98
iv. Cancellation Fee Playsafety Ltd (ROSPRA) - £111.00
To Advise of Income received up to 31st August 2022
i. Cemetery Burial Fee - £300.00
To discuss and authorise payments of invoices payable in Sept 2022
i. Clerk Office Allowance, Expenses & Mileage - £33.05
ii. Clerk Wages Sept - £304.98
iii. Cemetery Training SALC - £48.00

iv. One Day Routine Playground Inspectors Course Training SALC - £252
v. Councillor Training (modules 1-3) Cllr Kerry SALC - £93.60

vi. BHIB Insurance Renewal, 2nd yr of lock in - £373.58
It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously AGREED to authorise and pay items ci-vi

Balance of Accounts as of 31st August 2022:-

Current Account - £18,030.23
Savings Account - £ _1,244.65
Savings Account - £ _2370.91
To discuss and confirm remaining ‘opted In’ with the SAAA for the Appointed External Auditor

It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously AGREED to remain ‘opted in’.
To discuss extending the existing Top Garden Services to encompass maintaining the closed Churchyard of St Mary’s, Battisford, following quotes for 

i. Initial £120 + VAT

ii. 14 days £36 + VAT

iii. Monthly £48 + VAT 
It was Proposed, Seconded and Unanimously AGREED to have the initial cut and tidy of the flora and fauna and then have this continue on a monthly basis.
	Clerk

	2022/88
a.
b.

c.
	Ongoing Parish Projects and Resident Communications
To discuss the Quiet Lane Signage
Cllr Zethraeus advised that as of 7th Sept everything is signed off, packs prepared and the posts are up and ready for the Quiet Lane Signs. We are now just waiting for a set-up date to collect the signs hopefully in Oct.

To discuss the Pond

On the advice of the Suffolk Wildlife Trust and Tree Warden, Cllr Pope set out the plans for the improvements for the green area.

Stage One would entail clearing, coppicing and opening up of the canopy around the Pond and making it safe. When clearing they are hoping to provide brushwood piles for wildlife, flora and fauna. Cllr Cook, as a qualified for this type of work, will do the clearing in the next 14 days and dispose of any overflow.

Stage Two will be taking out some of the sediment of the pond and not to destroy the life present there.

Stage Three will be looking to obtain another Tree Survey

It was at this point that it was AGREED that posts rather than small trees would be placed in the gap by the playground. All expenses will be taken from the previously agreed 2022-23 budget following receipt of receipts. 

To discuss the resident email regarding a Skatepark idea
This was discussed in item 81a.
	

	2022/89
	Items for the next agenda, next meeting on 15th Nov 2022 at 7pm
	


Link for Planning https://planning.baberghmidsuffolk.gov.uk/online-applications/
Meeting closed 8.40pm

Addendum
1. SID Data

Recreation Ground May 2022

Traffic Report From 16/05/2022 03:00:00 PM through 29/05/2022 03:59:59 AM

Max Speed = 60.0 MPH on 17/05/2022 19:30:00

Total Vehicles =5,422 counts

Speed

Speed Limit: 



30 MPH

85th Percentile Speed: 

36.3 MPH

50th Percentile Speed: 

29.5 MPH

Average Speed: 


30.0 MPH

% Over limit      


46.7%

Avg Speeder      


35.3 MPH

June- no data

Village Hall July 2022

Traffic Report From 04/07/2022 12:00:00 PM through 08/08/2022 12:59:59 PM

Max Speed = 60.0 MPH on 05/07/2022 18:45:00

Total Vehicles =15,462 counts

Speed

Speed Limit: 



30 MPH

85th Percentile Speed: 

34.3 MPH

50th Percentile Speed: 

28.8 MPH

Average Speed: 


28.5 MPH

% over limit



40.1%

Avg Speeder        


34.3 MPH

Bowl Meadow August 22 
Traffic Report From 08/08/2022 12:00:00 PM through 30/08/2022 03:59:59 PM

Max Speed = 60.0 MPH on 17/08/2022 00:05:00

Total Vehicles =10,766 counts

                                                                                                   

Speed

Speed Limit: 30 MPH

85th Percentile Speed: 

33.5 MPH

50th Percentile Speed: 

27.7 MPH

Average Speed: 


27.2 MPH

% over limit      


32.4%

Avg Speeder     


33.9 MPH

2. County Council report – September 2022
Suffolk supports you with the cost of living

Column by Councillor Bobby Bennett – Cabinet Member for Equality and Communities

With the current cost of living pressures affecting us all, it has never been more important to ensure that people are supported to receive the right help, when they need it. In Suffolk we have several support services ready to help you, your friends or your family, if you are struggling.

The Local Welfare Assistance Scheme helps those experiencing financial hardship, including access to items like household furniture and white goods, fuel vouchers for electricity and gas top-ups, supermarket vouchers, and contributions towards increasing costs during the winter months.

Local organisations across Suffolk can apply for support, on behalf of an individual or family. These organisations include Citizens Advice Bureau, district and borough councils, health services and voluntary organisations. A list of these organisations, who will assess your circumstances and submit an application for you, is available at www.suffolk.gov.uk/FinancialHardship
After the recent spell of warm weather, it may feel a long way off now, but Autumn and Winter can be a time when energy and fuel costs rise. Suffolk's Warm Homes Healthy People is a project designed to help vulnerable people and families make their homes more energy efficient cheaper to heat. It can help you to access grants to help pay for insulation, basic draught proofing, or first-time central heating. It can also offer emergency support if you need it in the form of temporary heaters or support with emergency boiler repairs.

If high energy bills are preventing you from putting the heating on, or you know any friends, family or neighbours who need extra help heating their home, please contact Warm Homes Healthy People on 03456 037 686 or email whhp@eastsuffolk.gov.uk
There’s also a wealth of support in Suffolk for families with young children.

Healthy Start vouchers help parents of children under four years old, to access healthy food and milk. Through the county’s Tackling Poverty Strategy, we have been working with health visitors, and partners in the voluntary sector to support eligible families to take up the offer. We identified potential barriers to families accessing services, such as language barriers, and developed promotional materials to make the vouchers more accessible to families in need.

You may be entitled to Healthy Start Vouchers if you are more than 10 weeks pregnant or have a child under 4. To check if you can apply or to find out more speak to your Midwife or Health Visitor or visit HealthyStart.nhs.uk
If your child is in receipt of Free School Meals, you may be entitled to support during future school holidays, speak to your school to find out more.

Suffolk County Council recently published its Tackling Poverty Strategy and action plan. The strategy, which has been coproduced with District, Borough and Voluntary Sector partners, along with people with lived experience of poverty, pulls together the many strands of work that have been helping people for many months, as well as looking to the future. You can view the strategy and action plan at: www.suffolk.gov.uk/poverty
Tackling poverty is a system-wide challenge and as such, the work of the Poverty Strategy will report into the Health and Wellbeing Board and Suffolk Public Sector Leaders and Suffolk’s Collaborative Communities Board. Suffolk Public Sector Leaders have provided £1 million in hardship funding to support this work.

Visit www.suffolk.gov.uk/FinancialHardship where you can find a list of the support services in Suffolk.

Bus charter to deliver highest standards for passengers

It was announced on August 15th that bus passengers in Suffolk can look forward to higher standards of service following the signing of a new charter.

The charter has been signed by Suffolk County Council (SCC) and bus operators covering the county and is a key part of the Suffolk Enhanced Partnership.

The Partnership is made up of councils, operators and other stakeholders and supports the improvement of all local bus services operating in the SCC, Local Transport Authority (LTA) area and neighbouring LTA areas where services are cross-boundary.

The charter has a wide range of pledges detailing what passengers are entitled to expect before, during and after their journey.

They include:

· Information about service disruptions will be posted on bus company websites, apps, and social media.

· A recognisable bus stop, with access to up-to-date timetable and contact information, and real-time displays at major stops

· To be able to pay to travel by contactless, mobile apps or smartcards – not just cash – and tickets that are easy to understand

· Buses that are clean, comfortable, and accessible

· A clear, consistent process for complaints, feedback, and praise – with a speedy resolution

The charter also outlines the part passengers can play in helping buses run smoothly.

This includes reporting damage to buses, stops, or shelters, having passes, tickets, or fare money ready as they board, and helping keep the bus clean by taking litter home and keeping their feet off the seats.

The charter will be reviewed and renewed every 12 months by the Enhanced Partnership.

Suffolk Waste Partnership back national campaign to raise awareness of safe battery disposal

Suffolk Waste Partnership is backing a nationwide campaign urging people to safely dispose of old batteries in a bid to avoid starting fires in refuse vehicles
The Partnership has signed up to the Stop Battery Fires Campaign launched by national safe electricals recycling group Material Focus, which aims to raise awareness of how householders can properly recycle batteries and electricals.

Batteries, or electricals containing batteries, that end up inside bins or recycling and waste lorries with other materials, get crushed in the waste or recycling process. This can result in them being punctured and self-combusting, setting fire to dry and flammable waste and recycling around them.

In June a fire at the Materials Recycling Facility in Great Blakenham, near Ipswich, which recycles waste from across Suffolk, is suspected to have been started by a battery dumped with household recycling. The fire was located deep within nearly 400 tonnes of waste and took firefighters and staff nearly two hours to extinguish.

Electricals containing batteries that tend to be discarded the most are smaller, frequently used and often cheaper electricals like toothbrushes, shavers, chargers and toys. Lithium-ion batteries are responsible for around 48% (more than 200) of all waste fires occurring in the UK each year according to the Environmental Services Association, the trade body representing the UK's resource and waste management industry. 

These fires cost some £158 million annually to waste operators, fire services and the environment. Yet the Material Focus survey found 45% of householders are unaware of the fire risk if they do not safely dispose of batteries hidden inside electrical items.

Simple scheme to buy solar panels returns for Suffolk residents

Solar Together Suffolk, a scheme which has helped over 1,500 homes to install solar panels and batteries, opens for new registrations on 22 August 2022.

The scheme helps homeowners feel confident that they are paying the right price for a high-quality installation from pre-approved installers, whilst increasing their independence from the grid and reducing their carbon emissions.

Solar Together Suffolk is supported by Suffolk County Council and all local borough and district councils.

From 22 August 2022, Suffolk residents can register for free with the group-buying scheme, with no obligation to go ahead with an installation: www.solartogether.co.uk/suffolk.

It is open to anyone interested in:

· installing new solar panels (with the option for battery storage and EV charge points)

· adding battery storage to an existing solar panel array

The innovative scheme builds on four years of the highly successful Solar Together programme run across the UK. To date, Solar Together Suffolk has:

· installed 17,900 solar panels at over 1,500 Suffolk households

· retrofitted over 200 batteries

· avoided carbon emissions totalling 28,730 tonnes of CO2 across the county

How does it work?
· 22 August to 26 September: registration is open, it is free and with no obligation

· 27 September: pre-vetted installers take part in the auction to bid against each other to offer the best deal

· 17 October: a few weeks after the auction you will receive a personal recommendation based on your registration details

· 25 November: your deadline to accept your personal recommendation and proceed with an installation

Support is on-hand throughout the whole process which, together with information sessions, will allow households to make an informed decision in a safe and hassle-free environment.

Suffolk’s local authorities are again working in partnership with independent experts iChoosr to roll out Solar Together Suffolk.

iChoosr has a strong track record of delivering group purchase schemes for local authorities. It has worked with 160 UK local authorities on its collective energy switching schemes. iChoosr’s schemes have also been delivered in partnership with local authorities in five countries. Over 70 schemes led to 110,000 residents installing solar PV systems.

Free registration, with no obligation is open from 22 August to 26 September 2022, submit your details at www.solartogether.co.uk/suffolk.

Council to boost electric vehicle charging across Suffolk

It was announced on August 24th  that the council submitted a bid of £1,362,000 to the Department for Transport, as part of the Local EV Infrastructure (LEVI) pilot scheme.

Suffolk’s residents and visitors will see further improvements to the county’s electric vehicle (EV) charging network, following Suffolk County Council’s successful bid to fund more charging points.

With additional contributions such as commercial funding, the project will see a total investment of around £2.75m.

The new LEVI funding will allow the council to develop the county’s EV charging network by:

· PV solar power and battery storage upgrades to approximately 10 existing sites

· Installing community EV charging, PV solar power and battery storage at over 30 further sites in urban and rural areas

· Identifying key commercial sites for 7kW, rapid and ultra-rapid chargers, which will benefit the local community

Suffolk County Council has led the way in electric vehicle charging, following the launch of Plug In Suffolk in 2019. It was the UK’s first ‘fully open’ public EV fast charging network and has seen other local authorities around the country follow that model.

Plug In Suffolk has now installed 100 charging points around the county, with an emphasis on installations in rural locations and supporting households without off-street charging capabilities.

Through Plug In Suffolk, we have a history of successfully creating these EV charging community hubs, for example at the Coddenham Centre. We will now be able to create more sites like this and working with parish councils and local groups makes the installations a real community effort.

3. District Cllr Report - September 2022
Historical proclamations take place in Mid Suffolk district 
Mid Suffolk District Council expressed sadness at the death of Her Majesty the Queen. On Sunday, September 11th, the reign of King Charles III has been proclaimed at historic events across Suffolk, including Eye, Needham Market, Stowmarket, Hadleigh and Sudbury.
Tree Canopy Survey
As part of the biodiversity action plan, MSDC has been working with specialists to identify and map existing tree cover and habitat networks across the district. We are the first rural councils to commission such a survey. Tree canopy cover in Battisford and Ringshall ward sits at 8.3% within a range of 6% in Stow Thorney ward and 12.8% in the Claydon and Barham ward. It is hoped that this survey will enable the council to apply for funding to increase a new tree planting strategy, and the report and findings should be published in due course.
Cost of Living crisis 
Support packages to combat the cost of living, energy bills and council tax are all available through Babergh and Mid Suffolk District Councils, with residents urged to check they are receiving the support they are entitled to.
Waste  
Suffolk Waste partnership is backing a national campaign about the safe disposal of batteries.  If batteries are put into general waste, they can start fires within the waste freighter or in landfill. West Suffolk and Babergh Mid Suffolk have received £60k of funding from chewing gum manufacturers to help clean the streets and pavements of used gum.  
Solar Together Suffolk

Solar Together Suffolk, a group-buying scheme, has helped over 1,500 homes in Suffolk to install solar panels and batteries and opens for new registrations on 22 August 2022. The scheme helps homeowners to purchase a high-quality solar installation from pre-approved installers. This will increase their independence from the grid and reducing their bills and carbon emissions. Registration closes on September 26. More information can be found on the website: https://solartogether.co.uk/suffolk/home 
	Locality Funding 

I would welcome applications from any local club or organisation in need of funding towards the cost of a local project.

Dr Daniel Pratt

Mid Suffolk District Councillor

Email: daniel.pratt@midsuffolk.gov.uk
Telephone: 07775389193
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